2021-22 WILSON CHINA FELLOWSHIP

Desperate Times, Desperate Measures: Slowing Growth Is Making China More Dangerous

Michael Beckley is an Associate Professor of Political Science at Tufts University, a Non-resident Senior Fellow at the American Enterprise Institute, and 2021–22 Wilson China Fellow



Abstract

Most debate on U.S.-China policy focuses on the dangers of a rising, confident China. But the United States actually faces a more volatile threat: an insecure China mired in a protracted economic slowdown. China's growth rates have fallen by half over the past decade and are likely to plunge in the years ahead as massive debt, foreign protectionism, resource depletion, and rapid aging take their toll. Past rising powers that suffered such slowdowns became more repressive at home and aggressive abroad as they struggled to revive their economies and maintain domestic stability and international influence. China already seems to be headed down this ugly path. Slowing growth makes China a less competitive long-term rival to the United States, but a more explosive near-term threat. As U.S. policymakers determine how to counter China's repression and aggression, they should recognize that economic insecurity has spurred great power expansion in the past and is driving China's belligerence today.

Implications and Key Takeaways

- Policymakers should think about U.S.-China competition as a decadelong sprint rather than a decades-long marathon.
- The United States and its allies must prevent China from achieving nearterm successes that would radically alter the long-term balance of power. The most pressing dangers are a Chinese conquest of Taiwan and Chinese dominance of critical goods, services, and technologies.
- The United States and its allies must use tools and partnerships that are available now rather than devoting resources to cultivating assets that will require years to develop.
- The United States and its allies should focus on selectively undermining Chinese power rather than changing Chinese behavior. Instead of trying to cajole and persuade Beijing, they should focus on conducting targeted attrition on Chinese capabilities. This approach is obviously risky, but not as risky as business as usual with Beijing.

• The United States and its allies must move fast, but also avoid provoking Beijing into a violent response. Washington should eschew impassioned calls to pursue regime change in China, a full technological embargo, across-the-board trade sanctions, or major covert action programs to foment tensions and violence in China.

Introduction

Most debate on U.S. China policy focuses on the dangers of a rising, confident China.¹ But the United States actually faces a more volatile threat: an insecure China mired in a protracted economic slowdown. China's growth rates have fallen by half over the past decade and are likely to plunge in the years ahead as massive debt, foreign protectionism, resource depletion, and rapid aging take their toll. Past rising powers that suffered such slowdowns became more repressive at home and aggressive abroad as they struggled to revive their economies and maintain domestic stability and international influence. China already seems to be headed down this ugly path.

As China's economic conditions have steadily worsened since the 2008 financial crisis, China's government has cracked down on dissent and dialed up nationalist propaganda. At the same time, it has invested heavily overseas to generate demand for Chinese exports and secure scarce resources for Chinese firms. To protect these investments, China also has gone out militarily, tripling its procurement of long-range naval ships, quintupling its patrols in major sea lanes, militarizing strategically placed features in the South China Sea, and increasing its use of maritime coercion—ship ramming and aerial intercepts—by nearly an order of magnitude.

The standard narrative in Washington attributes this surge in assertive behavior to China's growing power and ambition. In reality, it reflects profound unease among China's leaders, who are facing their country's first sustained economic slowdown in a generation and see no end in sight. China has experienced several recessions since the Reform and Opening period in the late 1970s, but China's government was able to rekindle rapid growth each time through stimulus spending or economic reform. But now stimulus is increasingly ineffective, and China's leaders have ruled out reform as too politically risky. Consequently, they are resorting to a classic authoritarian strategy: tightening their grip on power while carving out privileged economic zones overseas.

Slowing growth makes China a less competitive long-term rival to the United States, but a more explosive near-term threat. As U.S. policymakers determine how to counter China's repression and aggression, they should recognize that economic insecurity has spurred great power expansion in the past and is driving China's belligerence today.

These findings contribute to theoretical and historical debates on the origins of great power conflict and the rise and fall of great powers. The current scholarly literature on those subjects is vast but rests on several simplistic assumptions: great powers are either rising or falling, rising powers expand, falling powers retrench, and conflict is most likely when there's a power transition, a phenomenon that Harvard professor Graham Allison has popularized as the "Thucydides Trap" though his analysis is essentially a regurgitation of power transition theory-a well-established literature stretching back decades.² The findings in this paper overturn these assumptions. I show that there is much more volatility in every country's trajectory. Rising states often experience extended economic slowdowns. Those states can and often do expand rather than retrench in the face of growing headwinds. I further show that wars can occur even when there is no power transition and, often, precisely because a rising state perceives that it will fail to overtake the leading power. These dynamics have been the primary driver of major power conflict in the modern era and are at the core of contemporary U.S.-China competition.

China's Economic Slowdown

In March 2007, China's then Premier, Wen Jiabao, delivered a shocking press conference in which he said China's growth model had become "unsteady, unbalanced, uncoordinated and unsustainable."³ From that year until 2019, China's gross domestic product (GDP) growth rates dropped from 15 percent to 6 percent, the slowest rate in 30 years and marking the longest sustained growth deceleration in the post-Mao era. The COVID-19 pandemic has dragged China's growth rates down even further.⁴

A growth rate of 6 percent would still be spectacular, of course, but many economists believe China's true rate is roughly half that.⁵ More important, GDP growth is not necessarily a sign of wealth creation. If a country spends hundreds of billions of dollars on useless infrastructure, its GDP will rise but its stock of wealth will remain unchanged or even decline. To accumulate wealth, a country needs to increase the output it produces per unit of input, a metric that economists call total factor productivity. Over the past decade, China's productivity has deteriorated by a full percentage point each year and

more than 10 percent overall and essentially all of its economic growth has come from capital inputs, spending more money and taking out more credit.⁶

The tangible signs of China's unproductive growth are easy to find. China has built more than 50 ghost cities—huge metropolises filled with empty offices, apartments, malls, and airports.⁷ More than 20 percent of homes sit unoccupied.⁸ Excess capacity in major industries tops 30 percent as factories sit idle and goods rot in warehouses.⁹ China's government estimates that it spent at least \$6 trillion on "ineffective investment" between 2009 and 2014 alone.¹⁰ The unsurprising result of this waste is massive debate. China's debt ballooned eight-fold in absolute size from 2010 to 2019 and was more than three times the size of China's economy on the eve of the COVID-19 pandemic, which has pushed Beijing's finances further into the red.¹¹

Worse, the very elements that powered China's economic ascent are fast becoming growth-sapping liabilities dragging the economy down. In the 1990s and early 2000s, China enjoyed expanding access to foreign markets and technology and a secure geopolitical situation rooted in a friendly relationship with the United States. China enjoyed near self-sufficiency in food, water, and energy resources and a manageable level of pollution. Most important, China was reaping the benefits of the greatest demographic dividend in history, with ten working-age adults per senior citizen aged 65 or older (roughly twice the global average ratio).¹² China's government seemed to be skillfully harnessing all of these advantages, slowly transitioning from a Maoist dictatorship to a business-friendly autocracy.

But now China is losing access to foreign markets and technology; since the 2008 financial crisis it has been hit with thousands of new trade and investment barriers by the world's biggest economies.¹³ The surge of anti-China protectionism has accelerated greatly since 2017, when the United States started waging a trade and tech war against China. The world's wealthiest democracies, led by the G-7, are adopting new labor and environmental standards that implicitly discriminate against China. They also are looking to reduce China's presence in their supply chains and are colluding to cut China off from advanced technology. For example, the United States, the Netherlands, South Korea, and Taiwan recently cooperated to prevent China from gaining access to advanced semiconductors and the machines that manufacture them.

At the same time, China has started suffering severe water scarcity-Beijing has less water per capita than Saudi Arabia-and it is now forced to import more food and energy resources than any other country, having decimated its own natural endowments.¹⁴ To top it off, China is starting to experience what will be the worst aging crisis in history, in which it will lose 200 million workers and gain 200 million seniors over the next 30 years, thanks to the one-child policy.¹⁵ The most recent estimates, including those from Chinese researchers, suggest China's population could be cut in half perhaps within the next 30 years and certainly by the end of the century.¹⁶ Demographers project that China will have to triple age-related spending as a share of its economy, from 10 percent of GDP to 30 percent of GDP, by 2050 to keep large numbers of senior citizens from dying in abject poverty.¹⁷ To top it off, China's government is sliding back into economically devastating neo-totalitarianism.¹⁸ Xi Jinping is a dictator that has clearly shown he will sacrifice economic growth to maintain political power. Even though private firms generate most of China's real wealth, Xi has funneled subsidies to inefficient, and even loss-making, state-owned firms while starving private firms of capital. He also has carried out a brutal anti-corruption campaign that has discouraged economic experimentation by local governments and objective economic analysis.¹⁹ And he has pushed through an array of new regulations that have crimped China's tech sectors. Any Chinese company that does anything remotely related to the internet is required to hand over its data and get Beijing's blessing before making major strategic moves or obtaining a loan.²⁰

China hopes to maintain solid economic growth by boosting its economic self-reliance and technological innovation through a policy called "dual circulation," in which China relies more on its home market for demand while siphoning technology and key resources from friendly countries in Eurasia, Africa, and Latin America.²¹ At the same time, China has invested heavily in R&D. These efforts have paid some dividends. China leads the world in certain manufacturing industries—for example household appliances, textiles, steel, solar panels—and it boasts the world's largest e-commerce market and mobile payments system. Yet in high-technology industries that involve the commercial application of advanced scientific research (e.g., pharmaceuticals, bio-technology, and semiconductors) or the engineering and integration of

complex parts (e.g. aviation, medical devices, and system software), China generally accounts for small shares of global markets.²² China also still relies on imports for an array of linchpin technologies, including 80 percent of its computer chips, high-end sensors, and advanced medical devices and 90 percent of its advanced manufacturing equipment.²³ This lack of progress, despite hundreds of billions of dollars spent on R&D over the past decade and the world's most aggressive use of economic espionage during that time as well, do not bode well for China becoming a high-productivity economy anytime soon.

Every country that has experienced anything close to China's current debt accumulation, productivity collapse, or rapid aging has suffered a lost decade or more of near-zero economic growth. How would China handle such a dire situation?

The Historical Record

When fast-growing great powers slow down, they typically do not mellow out. More often, they crack down on domestic dissent while expanding abroad to tap new sources of wealth and deter foreign rivals from exploiting their economic vulnerabilities. Over the past 150 years, nearly a dozen great powers grew economically at 3.5 percent annually or faster for at least a decade followed by another decade in which their average growth rates fell by at least 50 percent. None quietly accepted a new normal of slower growth.²⁴

When U.S. growth slowed in the late-nineteenth century, for example, the United States suppressed domestic labor strikes, hiked tariffs on foreign goods, and pumped investment and exports into Latin America and East Asia, annexing territory there, and building a massive navy to protect its far-flung assets. It also seized key strategic points, including the Panama Canal route, Puerto Rico, and the Philippines and waged war against Spain and sent troops to China, all while warning other great powers to stay out of the Western Hemisphere.²⁵ During its own late-nineteenth century slowdown, Russia centralized authority in the Tsar's hands while building the Trans-Siberian railway and militarily occupying parts of Korea and Manchuria with 170,000 troops.²⁶ By 1905, some 70 percent of the Russian empire was living under martial law. The Russian military grew, especially the navy, which saw

its budget rise by 40 percent from 1901 to 1905. Russia's expansion ceased only when Japan defeated it in the Russo-Japanese War.

When economic crises threatened Japan's rise and Germany's recovery during the interwar years, both countries turned to authoritarianism and went on rampages to seize resources and smash foreign rivals.²⁷ When France's postwar boom fizzled in the 1970s, it tried to reconstitute its economic sphere of influence in Africa, deploying 14,000 troops in its former colonies there and carrying out a dozen military interventions over the next two decades.²⁸ When Japan's era of rapid growth ended in the 1970s, it transformed itself into the world's largest foreign investor and a major military power: it provided struggling Japanese firms massive loans to help expand their global market share; quintupled foreign investment from the mid-1970s to the early 1980s, purchasing controlling stakes in raw materials firms in developing countries and high-technology companies and real estate in developed countries; acquired hundreds of advanced combat aircraft, ships, and submarines; and began patrolling sea lines of communication up to 1,000 miles from the Japanese coast.²⁹ When Russia stagnated after the collapse of world oil prices in 2009, it jailed dissidents and banned foreign NGOs while pressuring its neighbors to join a Russian-dominated regional trade bloc. This coercion intensified a crisis with Ukraine that culminated in the Maidan Revolution and Russia's annexation of Crimea.³⁰

These and other examples show that rising powers can become prickly and aggressive when their economies run out of steam. Rapid growth fuels their ambitions, raises their citizens' expectations, and alarms their rivals. Then stagnation dashes those ambitions and expectations and gives their enemies a chance to pounce. Consequently, their leaders become extremely fearful of a rise in domestic unrest and a decline in international power and prestige, and they search feverishly for ways to restore steady growth and keep internal opposition and foreign predation at bay. A prolonged economic slump threatens a great power's security as well as the legitimacy of its leaders and the patronage networks they rely on to remain in power. For these reasons, when a rising great power experiences a severe and sustained economic slowdown, its leaders can be expected to become determined, even desperate, to boost growth or generate alternative sources of regime security. If rapid growth gives countries the capability to expand their interests, a slowing economy provides a powerful motive to make secure those interests quickly, before the country's window of opportunity slams shut. It is the long ascent followed by the specter of a sharp decline that makes the situation so dangerous.

In theory, slowing great powers have alternative options to economic and military expansion. They could for example, try to revamp the economy by enacting major reforms, for example, invest more heavily in education and R&D to spur innovation and boost productivity. A slowing great power also could try to stimulate domestic demand by providing more social services to citizens (e.g. healthcare, childcare, and pensions), thereby encouraging citizens to spend, rather than save, more of their incomes. But such major reforms are typically expensive, require raising taxes, and could take years to boost the economy. Thus, leaders typically look for other, less politically wrenching, options. International expansion often appears to be an attractive option, because it can potentially open up new sources of wealth, rally the nation around the ruling regime, and ward off rival powers. It offers the prospect of a single great solution to what ails a slowing regime. Historically, the question has been, not whether a rising power would expand abroad during a slowdown, but how.

Risk Factors

Great powers have two basic pathways to expand. One is to rely on global markets by opening up to foreign trade, investment, or immigration. The other is to engage in mercantilism, protecting national firms with subsidies and trade barriers while using various elements of state power (e.g. aid, loans, bribes, arms sales, technology transfers, military coercion and conquest) to carve out exclusive economic zones abroad. In practice, great powers typically rely on some combination of markets and mercantilism. In most cases, however, it is possible to identify a general tendency toward one or the other.

Two main factors shape a rising power's response to hard economic times. The first is the level of openness in the international economy.³¹ How open are foreign markets? How safe are international trade routes? If the international economy is open, a slowing great power can potentially rejuvenate its economy through peaceful free trade and investment, as Japan did after its postwar economic miracle came to an end in the 1970s. If the international economy

is closed, however, then the great power may have to shove its way into foreign markets and physically secure critical resources, as Japan did in the 1930s.

The second key factor is the degree of state ownership and intervention in the great power's economy.³² If the government has a direct stake in the survival of major firms, and if major firms have substantial influence in the government, then the government will be especially inclined and capable of shielding firms from foreign competition and helping them move overseas when profits dry up at home. State-led economies are unlikely to liberalize and rely on free markets during a slowdown, because that would require eliminating subsidies and protections for state-favored firms—risking a surge in bankruptcies, unemployment, and popular resentment and disrupting the crony capitalist networks that the regime depends on for survival. Instead, state-dominated regimes usually engage in mercantilist expansion during slowdowns, using money and muscle to carve out exclusive economic zones abroad and divert popular anger toward foreign enemies.

Over the past 150 years, the most violent expanders were authoritarian capitalist countries suffering slowdowns during periods of declining economic openness. All of the state-dominated economies that faced closing markets abroad (Imperial Russia, Imperial Japan, Nazi Germany, the Soviet Union, and contemporary Russia) resorted to military coercion and conquest—the most intense forms of mercantilism—to try to carve out exclusive economic spheres, deny rivals an exclusive economic zone, divert domestic discontent toward foreign enemies, or all of the above. The other formerly rising powers that suffered an economic slowdown faced a more varied set of circumstances and, perhaps as a result, employed a more mixed bag of mercantilist and market-based strategies while expanding abroad. China today is clearly an authoritarian capitalist state, and while the global economy remains more open today than in previous eras, China's access to foreign markets and resources are coming under increasing threat from a global rise in protectionism and the trade war with the United States.

Chinese Assertiveness

As China has faced slowing growth and rising protectionism over the past decade, it has tightened authoritarian controls while greatly expanding its global economic and military footprint. Domestically, it has erected the most advanced propaganda, censorship, and surveillance systems in history; doubled internal security spending; expelled foreign NGOs; detained one million Uighurs in internment camps; and concentrated power in the hands of a dictator for life.³³ Internationally, China has tripled foreign direct investment and quintupled overseas lending to gain privileged access to foreign markets, resources, and technologies.³⁴ To protect its vast overseas assets, China has adopted a new military strategy focused on "open seas protection," launched more warships than the total number of ships in the British navy, flooded sea lanes with hundreds of government vessels and aircraft, militarized features in the South China Sea, and dramatically increased its use of coercion—especially sanctions, ship-ramming, and aerial intercepts—to defend its maritime claims.

Many observers believe these actions reflect China's growing power and confidence. In fact, they are rooted in economic and domestic political insecurity. When China's economy was booming in the 1990s and early 2000s, China loosened political controls and adopted a peaceful rise strategy, which sought to mollify other countries through economic integration and multilateral confidence building mechanisms. China's hard turn to dictatorship and mercantilist expansion, by contrast, has occurred as China's economy has suffered its most protracted slowdown in a generation; labor protests have proliferated; Chinese elites have moved their money and children out of the country en masse; China's president has given multiple internal speeches warning party members of the potential for a Soviet-style collapse; and China's government has outlawed negative economic news and peddled conspiracy theories blaming setbacks, such as the 2015 stock market collapse and the 2019 Hong Kong protests, on Western meddling.³⁵ These are not the hallmarks of a confident superpower. Rather they reflect a sense of urgency in Beijing, one that could impel China to make a mad dash to achieve its vaunting objectives-to conquer Taiwan, control the East and South China Seas, and restore China to its rightful place as the dominant power in Asia and most powerful country in the world—before decline sets in.

Indeed, China has in recent years thrown off any semblance of restraint and started expanding aggressively on multiple fronts and brandishing every coercive weapon in its arsenal. Friendship diplomacy has given way to "wolf warrior diplomacy." Perceived slights from foreigners, no matter how trivial, are met with vicious, North Korean-style condemnation. "We treat our friends with fine wine, but for our enemies we have shotguns," explained Gui Congyou, China's ambassador to Sweden, in 2019, after a Swedish literary group dared award a prize to an imprisoned Chinese publisher. Western powers once thought they could tame China by integrating it into the liberal order. But last year, President Xi Jinping declared that anyone that tries to control China will have their "heads bashed bloody against a Great Wall of steel." A combative attitude pervades every part of Chinese foreign policy—and it is confronting the United States and its allies with their gravest threat in generations.

This threat is most apparent in East Asia, where China is moving aggressively to condoslidate its vast territorial claims.³⁶ Beijing is churning out warships and has flooded Asian sea lanes with government vessels. Since September 2020, it has carried out the most provocative show of force in the Taiwan Strait in decades. Chinese military patrols, some involving a dozen warships and more than 50 combat aircraft, loiter in the strait almost daily and simulate attacks on Taiwanese and U.S. targets. Chinese officials have told Western analysts that calls for an invasion are growing more common within the CCP. Pentagon commanders worry that such an assault could occur by the middle of this decade. A major clash between nuclear-armed great powers hasn't looked this likely since the early 1980s. The world's most important maritime crossroads is on the brink of becoming a warzone, and China's entente with Russia raises the specter of simultaneous conflicts in Europe and Asia.

China has gone on the economic offensive, too. Its latest five-year economic plan calls for achieving primacy over what Chinese officials call "chokepoints"—goods and services other countries can't live without and then using that dominance, plus the lure of China's domestic market, to coerce countries into concessions.³⁷ Toward that end, China has loaded up more than 150 countries with more than \$1 trillion of debt. Beijing has massively subsidized strategic industries to gain a monopoly over hundreds of vital products including medical supplies, pharmaceuticals, rare earths, and industrial goods, and it has installed the hardware for digital networks in dozens of countries.³⁸ It is using economic coercion with increasing frequency. Australia, Canada, the Czech Republic, Japan, Lithuania, Mongolia, Norway, the Philippines, South Korea, Taiwan, and the United States—plus dozens of private companies and individuals—have recently experienced China's economic wrath. In many cases, the punishment has been vastly disproportionate to the supposed crime. After Australia requested an international investigation into the origins of COVID-19, for example, China slapped steep tariffs on nearly all the country's major exports. Like Imperial and Nazi Germany, China has become what the economist Albert Hirschman called a "power trader," a country that uses commerce as "an instrument of power, of pressure, and even of conquest."³⁹

China also has become a serious antidemocratic force, developing Orwellian tools of tyranny and selling them around the world.⁴⁰ By combining surveillance cameras with social media monitoring, artificial intelligence, and biometric, and speech- and facial-recognition technologies, the Chinese government has pioneered a system that allows dictators to watch citizens constantly and punish them instantly by blocking their access to finance, education, employment, telecommunications, or travel. The system is an autocrat's dream. With computers and cameras managing day-to-day surveillance and propaganda, security forces are free to focus on the physical elements of autocratic rule, such as detaining and beating dissidents. Whereas dictators once had to choose between internal security and economic development, now they can have both, because China's "smart city" technologies not only help control populations but also enhance infrastructure and make the trains run on time. After beta-testing its system against the Uyghur population in Xinjiang, where smart cities coexist with concentration camps, China has started supplying and operating aspects of it in more than 80 countries.⁴¹

If China's growth slows further in the coming years, as is likely, then China's government will probably double down on the repressive and aggressive policies of the past decade. The regime has already stoked Chinese nationalism, promised Chinese citizens national rejuvenation, staked out uncompromising positions on territorial disputes, issued deadlines for reunification with Taiwan, and sunk more than half a trillion dollars of taxpayer money into risky bets on foreign infrastructure. In addition, powerful interest groups—most notably, state-owned enterprises and the military and security services—have developed a vested interest in maintaining China's current strategy, which funnels money into their coffers.⁴² Great powers typically struggle to extricate themselves from foreign entanglements, especially when expansion serves elite interests.⁴³ China looks unlikely to buck this historical trend.

Conclusion

China's economic insecurity poses grave dangers to the United States and its allies. As China's leaders lose the ability to rely on rapid growth to bolster their domestic legitimacy and international clout, they will become more eager to appear tough in crises, squelch dissent, and boost China's economy by any means necessary. Rampant espionage, protectionism, a splintered internet, naval clashes in the East and South China Sea, and a war over Taiwan are only the more obvious risks of a desperate and flailing China.

These threats are near-term concerns. Many analysts describe U.S.-China competition as a marathon that will last for decades and a new cold war in which both sides will have time to marshal their resources, invest in long-term innovation, and gradually assemble international coalitions. But history and China's recent behavior suggest that the sharpest phase of competition will occur this decade, the 2020s, as Beijing tries to rush through closing windows of strategic opportunity before its economic problems set in. The most important mission for the United States and its allies, therefore, must be to prepare to blunt this coming upsurge of Chinese aggression.

That in turn requires adopting what Hal Brands and I have called a "danger zone" strategy, which would entail three basic elements.⁴⁴ First, the United States and its allies must prevent China from achieving near-term successes that would radically alter the long-term balance of power. Second, the United States and its allies must use tools and partnerships that are available now or will be in the near future rather than devoting resources to cultivating assets that will require years to develop. Third, they must focus on selectively undermining Chinese power rather than changing Chinese behavior. Instead of trying to cajole and persuade Beijing, they should focus on conducting targeted attrition on Chinese capabilities. This approach is obviously risky, but not as risky as business as usual with Beijing.

Washington's top priority must be to save Taiwan from Chinese aggression. If China absorbed Taiwan, it would acquire an "unsinkable aircraft carrier" to project military power into the western Pacific and threaten to blockade Japan and the Philippines as well as gain access to the island's world-class technology. China also would shatter the credibility of U.S. alliances in East Asia and eliminate the world's only Chinese democracy.

Michael Beckley

Taiwan is a natural fortress, surrounded by rough waters and coastline, but Taiwanese and U.S. forces currently are ill equipped to defend it, because they rely on small numbers of advanced aircraft and ships tethered to large bases-forces China can now cripple with air and missile attacks. Some American policymakers and pundits are calling on Washington to formally guarantee Taiwan's security, but such a pledge would amount to cheap talk if not backed by a revamp of actual military capabilities. Instead of issuing threats, Washington should deploy large numbers of missile launchers and armed drones near, and possibly on, Taiwan. These forces would function as high-tech minefields, capable of destroying significant portions of a Chinese invasion or blockade force early in a war. It is a strategy that capitalizes on the fact that China needs to seize and maintain control the seas and airspace around Taiwan to conquer the island, while the United States just needs to deny China that control. If necessary, the United States should reduce funding for costly power-projection platforms, such as aircraft carriers, to fund the rapid deployment of missile launchers and smart mines near Taiwan.

The United States also needs to help Taiwan revise its military structure to fight asymmetrically. Taiwan's Overall Defense Concept envisions enormous arsenals of missile launchers and drones; an army that can deploy tens of thousands of troops to any beach at a moment's notice backed by a millionstrong reserve force trained for guerrilla warfare. Yet Taiwan is dragging its feet on implementing this new concept and some of its top-brass may be trying to table the initiative in favor for more traditional, symmetrical defense concepts. The United States should encourage a Taiwanese transition to an asymmetric strategy by offering to subsidize Taiwanese investments in asymmetric capabilities, donating ammunition, and expanding joint training on air and coastal defense and antisubmarine and mine warfare.

Finally, the United States should try to multilateralize the Taiwan conflict by enlisting other countries in Taiwan's defense. Japan has already signaled that it would regard a Chinese conquest of Taiwan as a mortal security threat and has drawn up joint battle plans with the United States to prevent it. Perhaps Japan could be called on to block China's northern approaches to Taiwan in a war. Australia's defense minister has said it is "inconceivable" that his nation would not join the fight as well. Now that AUKUS has linked the United States and Australia closer together militarily and will soon equip Canberra with advanced long-range missiles, perhaps Australia could be called on to strike Chinese vessels operating in the South China Sea or assist in a multilateral blockade of China's energy imports in the event of a war. India might be persuaded to allow the U.S. Navy to use the Andaman and Nicobar Islands to enforce such a blockade, and European allies could impose severe economic and financial sanctions on China in case of an attack on Taiwan. The United States should continue to reach out to partners to commit publicly to joining a conflict over Taiwan. Even if the measures they would implement would not be decisive militarily, they could enhance deterrence by raising the possibility that China might have to fight a multifront war.

The United States must simultaneously work to prevent China from monopolizing the commanding heights of the global economy. History shows that whatever country dominates the critical goods and services of their era, dominates that era. In the nineteenth century, Britain was able to build a vast empire in part because it mastered iron, steam, and the telegraph faster than other great powers. The United States rose above other nations in the twentieth centuryin part byharnessingchemicals, electronics, and information technologies. China today is trying to dominate modern strategic sectors—including artificial intelligence, biotechnology, semiconductors, and telecommunications as well as strategic goods like rare earths and services like 5G telecommunications—while relegating other economies to subservient status. The role for other countries in the global economy, Chinese Premier Li Keqiang reportedly told former U.S. National Security Adviser H.R. McMaster in 2017, will "merely be to provide China with raw materials, agricultural products, and energy to fuel its production of the world's cutting-edge industrial and consumer products."

To avoid becoming vassals in a Chinese economic empire, the United States and its allies need to take steps to speed up their economic development and resilience in key sectors while slowing China's down. They should expand the lists of technologies that they currently restrict from exporting to Beijing to cover semiconductors, AI chips, and computer numerical control (CNC) machines. They also should form an unofficial "economic NATO," a grouping of democratic economies, anchored by the G-7, that could defang Chinese economic coercion by pledging to mutually assist one another should a member become the target of Chinese economic pressure. Members could open up their markets to goods from other members that are shut out of China and find alternative sources of supply when members are cut off from their Chinese suppliers. The longer-term goal would be to develop supply chains among democracies that don't involve China.

Given the United States' domestic problems, some policymakers want to dial back competition with China now so that the United States can focus on repairing its democracy, economy, and public health. Those are important tasks, but the United States does not have the luxury of a respite from competition with China. As China grows more aggressive, the United States must plug holes in its defenses, and do so now.

Yet urgency is not the same thing as recklessness. The United States and its allies must balance strength and deterrence with caution to avoid goading China into a war. The United States, for example, should not impose a full-scale technological embargo against Beijing or pursue comprehensive decoupling from Beijing. Nor should it try to foment domestic instability within China through covert action programs, as was considered in the early years of the Cold War with Moscow. The United States and its allies also should encourage or ignore Chinese initiatives in areas that don't affect their vital interests. That includes most projects in China's Belt and Road Initiative. If China wants to lavish funds on bridges to nowhere in Central Asia or invest in aircraft carrier battle groups that will not have a strategic impact for decades, the United States should not stand in its way.

Making it through the 2020s won't bring an end to U.S.-Chinese competition, any more than surviving the early Cold War won that struggle. The goal should be to make it through to a less volatile and intense form of Sino-American rivalry. Such a competition may still rage across regions and last for decades. But the risk of a shooting war might dissipate as the United States shows China that the status quo can't be overturned through a smash and grab operation. The United States and its wealthy democratic allies have ample resources to win a long competition with China, but to get there they may first have to weather an intense series of crises this decade.

The views expressed are the author's alone, and do not represent the views of the U.S. Government or the Wilson Center.

Notes

- 1 For examples, see Rush Doshi, *The Long Game: China's Grand Strategy to Displace the American Order* (Oxford: Oxford University Press, 2021); Pavneet Singh, Eric Chewning, and Michael Brown, "Preparing the United States for the Superpower Marathon with China," Brookings Institution, April 2020, https://www.brookings.edu/research/preparing-the-united-states-for-the-superpowermarathon-with-china/; Michael Pillsbury, *The Hundred-Year Marathon: China's Secret Strategy to Replace America as the Global Superpower* (New York: St. Martin's, 2016).
- 2 Graham Allison, Destined for War: Can America and China Escape Thucydides's Trap? (Boston: Houghton Mifflin Harcourt, 2017). On power transition theory, see A.F.K. Organski, World Politics (New York: Knopf, 1968); Jack Levy, "Declining Power and the Preventive Motivation for War," World Politics, October 1987, 83; A.F.K. Organski, World Politics (New York: Knopf, 1968).
- 3 Quoted in Tom Holland, "Wen and Now: China's Economy Is Still Unsustainable," *South China Morning Post*, April 10, 2017.
- 4 Keith Bradsher, "China's Economy Is Slowing, a Worrying Sign for the World," *New York Times*, January 16, 2022.
- 5 Sidney Lung, "China's GDP Growth Could Be Half of Reported Number, Says US Economist at Prominent Chinese University," *South China Morning Post*, March 10, 2019; Yingyao Hu and Jiaxiong Yao, "Illuminating Economime Growth," IMF Working Paper No. 19/77, April 19, 2019; Wei Chen, Xilu Chen, Chang-Tai Hsieh, and Zheng Song, "A Forensic Examination of China's National Accounts, *NBER Working Paper*, No. w25754, 2019; Luis R. Martinez, "How Much Should We Trust the Dictator's GDP Estimates? University of Chicago Working Paper, August 9, 2019.
- 6 The Conference Board, "Total Economy Database," Accessed May 2021.
- 7 Guanghua Chi, Yu Liu, Zhengwei Wu, and Haishan Wu, "Ghost Cities Analysis Based on Positioning Data in China," Baidu Big Data Lab, 2015; Wade Shepard, *Ghost Cities of China* (London: Zed Books, 2015).
- 8 "A Fifth of China's Homes Are Empty. That's 50 Million Apartments," *Bloomberg News*, November 8, 2018.
- 9 Nathaniel Taplin, "Chinese Overcapacity Returns to Haunt Global Industry," Wall Street Journal, January 10, 2019; Overcapacity in China: An Impediment to the Party's Reform Agenda (Beijing: European Chamber of Commerce in China, 2016).
- 10 Koh Qing, "China Wasted \$6.9 Trillion on Bad Investment post-2009," *Reuters*, November 20, 2014.
- 11 Global Debt Monitor, Institute of International Finance, July 16, 2020.
- 12 United Nations, Department of Economic and Social Affairs, Population Division, 2019. World Population Prospects 2019, Online Edition. Rev. 1.
- 13 Global Trade Alert. https://www.globaltradealert.org
- 14 China Power Team, "How Does Water Security Affect China's Development?" China Power, August 26, 2020. Accessed August 18, 2021. https://chinapower.csis.org/china-watersecurity/; Jing Li, "80 Percent of Groundwater in China's Major River Basins Is Unsafe for

Humans, Study Reveals." *South China Morning Post*, April 11, 2018; David Stanway and Kathy Chen, "Most of Northern China's Water is Unfit for Human Touch," *World Economic Forum*, June 28, 2017; Tsukasa Hadano, "Degraded Farmland Diminishes China's Food Sufficiency," *Nikkei Asia*, April 4, 2021.

- United Nations, Department of Economic and Social Affairs, Population Division (2019).
 World Population Prospects 2019, Online Edition. Rev. 1.
- Wei Jiang, Fang Xu, and Xiao-jin Liu, "Economic Policy, Uncertainty, Monetary Policy, and Economic Growth," *Journal of Xi'an University of Finance and Economics*, no. 4 (2021): 40-53; Stein Emil et al., "Fertility, Mortality, Migration, and Population Scenarios for 195 Countries and Territories from 2017 to 2100: a Forecasting Analysis for the Global Burden of Disease Study," *The Lancet*, 396, no. 10258 (October 2020); 1285-1306.
- 17 Yong Cai, Wang Feng, and Ke Shen, "Fiscal Implications of Population Aging and Social Sector Expenditure in China," *Population and Development Review*, 44, no. 4 (December 2018): 811-831.
- 18 Daniel H. Rosen, "China's Economic Reckoning: The Price of Failed Reforms," Foreign Affairs, July/August 2021.
- 19 "China Is Conducting Fewer Local Policy Experiments under Xi Jinping," *The Economist,* August 18, 2018.
- 20 "What Tech Does China Want?" The Economist, August 14, 2021.
- 21 James Crabtree, "China's Radical New Vision of Globalization," NOEMA, December 10, 2020; "China's "Dual-Circulation" Strategy Means Relying Less on Foreigners," *The Economist*, November 7, 2020.
- 22 National Science Board. *Science and Engineering Indicators 2020* (Arlington: National Science Foundation, 2020).
- 23 Nina Xiang, "Foreign Dependence the Achilles' Heel in China's Giant Tech Sector," *Nikkei Asia*, January 31, 2021.
- 24 For the data underlying this section as well as a longer description of selection criteria and specific cases, see Michael Beckley, "When Fast-Growing Great Powers Slow Down: Historical Evidence and Implications for China," Working Paper, January 2022.
- 25 Walter LaFeber, The New Empire: An Interpretation of American Expansion, 1860-1898 (Ithaca: Cornell University Press, 1963); Kevin Narizny, The Political Economy of Grand Strategy (Ithaca: Cornell University Press, 2007), chaps. 2-4; David Healy, U.S. Expansionism: The Imperialist Urge in the 1890s (Madison: University of Wisconsin Press, 1970); Benjamin O. Fordham, "Protectionist Empire: Trade, Tariffs, and United States Foreign Policy, 1890-1914," Studies in American Political Development, October 2017, 170-192; Marc-William Palen, "The Imperialism of Economic Nationalism," Diplomatic History, January 2015, 157-185.
- 26 Dietrich Geyer, Russian Imperialism: The Interaction of Domestic and Foreign Policy, 1860-1914 (New Haven: Yale University Press, 2009); Peter Gatrell, Government, Industry and Rearmament in Russia, 1900-1914 (New York: Cambridge University Press, 1994); Dale Copeland, Economic Interdependence and War (Princeton: Princeton University Press, 2015); Brian Taylor, Politics and the Russian Army: Civil-Military Relations, 1689-2000 (Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 2003); Stephen Anthony Smith, Russia in

Revolution: An Empire in Crisis, 1890 to 1928 (New York: Oxford University Press, 2017).

- 27 Copeland, Economic Interdependence and War, chaps. 4-5; Adam Tooze, The Wages of Destruction: The Making and Breaking of the Nazi Economy (New York: Penguin, 2008).
- 28 John Chipman, French Power in Africa (Oxford: Blackwell, 1989); Pierre Lellouche and Dominique Moisi, "French Policy in Africa: A Lonely Battle Against Destabilization," International Security, Spring 1979, 108-133; Andrew Hansen, "The French Military in Africa," Council on Foreign Relations, February 8, 2008.
- 29 Walter LaFeber, *The Clash: U.S.-Japanese Relations throughout History* (New York: Norton, 1997), 366; Jennifer Lind, "Pacifism or Passing the Buck? Testing Theories of Japanese Security Policy," *International Security*, Summer 2004.
- 30 Robert Nalbandov, Not by Bread Alone: Russian Foreign Policy under Putin (Lincoln: University of Nebraska Press, 2016); Anders Aslund, Russia's Crony Capitalism: The Path from Market Economy to Kleptocracy (New Haven: Yale University Press, 2019); Kathryn Stoner, Russia Resurrected: Its Power and Purpose in a New Global Order (New York: Oxford University Press, 2021).
- 31 Copeland, Economic Interdependence and War.
- 32 See Patrick McDonald, *The Invisible Hand of Peace: Capitalism, the War Machine, and International Relations Theory* (New York: Cambridge University Press, 2009).
- 33 Sheena Chestnut Greitens, "Internal Security & Grand Strategy: China's Approach to National Security under Xi Jinping," Statement before the U.S.-China Economic & Security Review Commission, January 2021; Adrian Zenz, "China's Domestic Security Spending: An Analysis of Available Data," *China Brief*, Vol. 18, No. 4 (March 12, 2018); Sheena Chestnut Greitens, "Domestic Security in China under Xi Jinping," *China Leadership Monitor*, March 1, 2019; Simina Mistreanu, "Life Inside China's Social Credit Laboratory," *Foreign Policy*, April 3, 2018; Richard McGregor, *Xi Jinping: The Backlash* (London: Penguin Ebooks, 2019), chap. 2.
- 34 Sebastian Horn, Carmen M. Reinhart, and Christoph Trebesch, "China's Overseas Lending," NBER Working Paper 26050, July 2019.
- 35 Chris Buckley, "2019 Is a Sensitive Year for China. Xi Is Nervous," *New York Times*, February 25, 2019; Chris Buckley, "Vows of Change in China Belie Private Warning," *New York Times*, February 14, 2013; Sui-Lee Wee and Li Yuan, "China Sensors Bad Economic News Amid Signs of Slower Growth," *New York Times*, September 28, 2018; David Shambaugh, "China's Coming Crack Up," *Wall Street Journal*, March 6, 2015; Robert Frank, "More than a third of Chinese millionaires Want to Leave China," *CNBC*, July 6, 2018; Robert Frank, "Half of China's Rich Plan to Move Overseas," *CNBC*, July 17, 2017; Christian Henrik Nesheim, "2 of 3 Investor Immigrants Worldwide Are Chinese, Reveals Statistical Analysis," *Investment Migration Insider*, February 25, 2018; Javier C. Hernandez, "Workers' Activism Rises as China's Economy Slows. Xi Aims to Rein Them In," *New York Times*, February 6, 2019; "Masses of Incidents: Why Protests Are So Common in China," *The Economist*, October 4, 2018; Chen Tianyong quoted in Li Yuan, "China's Entrepreneurs Are Wary of Its Future," *New York Times*, February 23, 2019.
- 36 Hal Brands and Michael Beckley, Danger Zone: The Coming Conflict with China (W.W. Norton, 2022).

- 37 Paul Mozur and Steven Lee Meyers, "Xi's Gambit: China Plans for a World Without American Technology," *New York Times*, March 20, 2021.
- 38 Lingling Wei, "China's New Power Play: More Control of Tech Companies' Troves of Data," *Wall Street Journal*, June 12, 2021; Emily Weinstein, "Don't Underestimate China's Military-Civil Fusion Efforts," *Foreign Policy*, February 5, 2021.
- 39 Albert O. Hirschman, National Power and the Structure of Foreign Trade (Berkeley, CA: University of California Press, 1945), 53.
- 40 Ross Andersen, "The Panopticon Is Already Here," *The Atlantic,* September 2020.
- 41 Sheena Chestnut Greitens, "Dealing with Demand for China's Global Surveillance Exports," Global China, April 2020.
- 42 Linda Jackobson, "Domestic Actors and the Fragmentation of China's Foreign Policy," in *China in the Era of Xi Jinping: Domestic and Foreign Policy Challenges* (Washington, D.C.: Georgetown University Press, 2016), ch. 6.
- 43 Jeffrey W. Taliaferro, Balancing Risks: Great Power Intervention in the Periphery (Ithaca: Cornell University Press, 2005); Jack Synder, Myths of Empire: Domestic Politics and International Ambition (Ithaca: Cornell University Press, 1991).
- 44 Michael Beckley and Hal Brands, "Into the Danger Zone: The Coming Crisis in U.S.-China Relations," AEI Report, January 4, 2021.